
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

16th November 2010

Present:
Councillor Mike Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Linda Adams, Maurice Bayes, Terry Freer, Christopher Groome, Christopher Lamb, Paul Marks, Greg Titcombe and Alison Wiley

Also Present:
Councillor Derek Zanger

10.PP.25
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors June Derbyshire and Keli Watts.  It was noted that Councillors Linda Adams and Paul Marks would be acting as substitutes.

10.PP.26
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 31st August 2010 be approved and signed by the Chair
10.PP.27
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Christopher Groome declared a personal interest as a member of Burton Latimer Town Council and personal interest as a member of the Wicksteed Trust.

Councillor Michael Tebbutt declared a personal interest as a member of Desborough Town Council.

Councillor Paul Marks declared a prejudicial interest in item 10 as an employee of Wicksteed Park

10.PP.28
PUBLIC SPEAKERS


The following members of the public declared that they wished to speak under the Council’s Right to Speak Policy:-


Dr Tom Kelly to address the review of Housing Requirements for North Northamptonshire (item 8).

10.PP.29
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE AREA ACTION PLAN - PROPOSED SUBMISSION CONSULTATION RESPONSES

A report was submitted to inform members of the outcome of community consultation on the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan - Proposed Submission and to agree that officers prepare the submission version of the Area Action Plan to be presented to a future meeting of the committee.

The Proposed Submission version of the plan was the final version of the AAP ahead of formal submission to the Secretary of State for independent Examination. The Proposed Submission AAP, Sustainability Appraisal and accompanying background documents were approved by the Committee on 26 July 2010 and were agreed to be made available for an 8 week consultation period from Monday 16 August 2010 to Monday 18 October 2010. On 13 September an additional Statutory Notice was published indicating that the consultation was being extended to Monday 25 October 2010

During the consultation, 22 individual comments where received from a total of 16 consultees. 

In discussion members expressed disappointment at the low number of responses received to the consultation.  In particular, members raised issues regarding the town centre’s traffic arrangements.  This issue had previously been agreed by Northamptonshire County Council and the Borough Council and was consulted on in the Transport Strategy which explained the number of responses received.

RESOLVED
that:
(i) members note the results of the community consultation on the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan - Proposed Submission and;

(ii) officers prepare the Submission Area Action Plan to be presented at a future meeting of the committee.

10.PP.30
NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE DRAFT DEVELOPMENT CONTRIBUTIONS SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT

A report was submitted which informed members of a consultation being undertaken on the Draft Development Contributions Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) and to agree a response on behalf of Kettering Borough Council.

It was noted that the consultation would run for a 6 week period that commenced 8 October and finished 19 November 2010.

The draft SPD was intended to provide guidance on the amount of contributions that were expected from developments, where applicable, against a range of infrastructure typologies.  This guidance would supplement Core Spatial Strategy policy 6 (Infrastructure Delivery and Developer Contributions).  NNJPU co-ordinated work on the production of the SPD but the document would need to be adopted by the individual borough and district councils. 

The SPD provides guidance on the financial contributions that would be expected to go towards each relevant infrastructure type and provides a useful reference point for those with an interest in the development process.  However, this does not preclude other infrastructure needs or priorities being identified in respect of particular developments; it would be the local authorities through the decision making process that decide the level of contributions required for each development.  

RESOLVED
that members note the contents of the Draft Development Contributions SPD and endorse the comments set out in section 5 of the report.

10.PP.31
REVIEWING HOUSING REQUIREMENTS FOR NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE

A report was submitted to make members aware of the North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Unit consultation on reviewing Core Strategy housing requirements and agree a response on behalf of the Borough Council.

It was reported that the Government was committed to increasing housing grants and were due to consult upon the financial incentives it would offer to authorities who provide growth, in the form of a fund entitled ‘New Homes Bonus’.

It was noted that Kettering was the only borough in the area to deliver its housing target.

At its meeting on the 22nd September the Joint Planning Committee agreed to prepare a Statement of Intent to reassess housing requirements through the Core Strategy Review to 2031 and that existing targets be delivered over a longer time scale. 

Mr Tom Kelly addressed the committee under the Councils’ Right to Speak Policy and commented on the current system of calculating 5 year housing land supply.

It was noted that the Statement of Intent would be a material consideration for the purpose of calculating the 5 year housing land supply and bringing forward Development Plan Documents, members felt that it was important that this was included in the response.

RESOLVED
that members noted the contents of the report and agreed the response detailed in paragraph 2.12 to 2.15 of the report, adding that the Statement of Intent be used as a material consideration.

10.PP.32
DRAFT NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE BIODIVERSITY SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (SPD)

A report was submitted to inform members of the public consultation on the draft North Northamptonshire Biodiversity Supplementary Planning Document (SPD).

It was reported that the SPD would be consulted on for a six week period ending on 19th November.  The SPD would support the existing Development Plan policies and help to achieve Kettering Borough Council’s strategic aims and objectives of improving biodiversity in the borough and developing green infrastructure.

Members highlighted that local people are a very good source of information, able to provide local knowledge to help assess the needs or benefits of some survey work, potentially saving on development costs and delays.  The SPD should be more pragmatic and practical in this regard.

It was also discussed that, where possible the SPD should be used to support the re-creation of habitats, aiding the re-population of areas.  It would be helpful if areas for biodiversity enhancement are identified early, to enable appropriate compensation to be directed to those areas to ensure there is no net loss in biodiversity

RESOLVED
that officers respond to the consultation as per paragraph 4.3 of the report, adding additional comments with regards to local knowledge and habitat recreation.  Members also agreed to a series of additional comments regarding procedural processes in the submission of planning applications.
10.PP.33
GREEN INFRASTRUCTURE UPDATE

A report was submitted to provide members with an update on the Council’s approach to delivering green infrastructure.

Members discussed the importance of continued funding for the RevitalISE partnership project and requested that a yearly update be provided to the committee on all projects.

RESOLVED
that members noted the contents of the report.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.10 pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
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